
Please Note – decisions in italics are those introduced by the Board during debate and are in addition to those recommendations made by officers.

HIGH LIFE HIGHLAND
Minutes of Meeting of the Board of High Life Highland held in the Strathpeffer Pavilion, Inverness on Thursday 21 March 2019 at 2.05 pm.
PRESENT

	Michael Golding

Tom Heggie

Andrew Jarvie

Tracey Ligema

Donald McLachlan (Chair)
Duncan Macpherson

	Ella MacRae

Linda Munro

John Murray

Ken Nicol

Ian Ross
Mark Tate




In attendance:-
Mr Ian Murray, Chief Executive 
Ms Fiona Hampton, Head of Business

Mr James Martin, Head of Development 
Mr John West, Head of Culture

Mr Neil Johnston, Finance Manager 
Mrs Jackie MacKenzie, Principal Business Support Manager
Mr Stewart Fraser, Company Secretary

Miss Jane Maclennan, Company Secretary’s Office
Ms Di Agnew, Highland Council

BUSINESS
Preliminaries
The Board extended their best wishes to Mr Douglas Wilby, Head of Performance for a speedy recovery following surgery.

The Chair welcomed new Directors Michael Golding and John Murray to their first meeting
1. Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies for absence.
2. Declarations of Interest
The Board NOTED the following declarations of interest:-
Item 14 – Mr Andrew Jarvie and Mr Ken Nicol (both non financial)
3. High Life Highland Purpose, Key Business Objectives and Corporate Values 2015-19

There had been circulated, and was NOTED, a summary of HLH’s purpose, key business objectives and corporate values as extracted from the HLH Business Plan 2015-19.

4. Confirmation of Minutes 



 


         
The following Minutes were APPROVED:-

i. Board Meeting held on 11 December 2018;
ii. Finance and Audit Committee held on 25 February 2019; 

iii. Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee held on 26     February 2019;

and NOTED:-

iv. Nominations Committee held on 8 February 2019; and
v. Nominations Committee held on 21 February 2019.
5. Matters Arising – Board Meeting of 11 December 2018
                     
               
There had been circulated, for information, matters arising from the meeting of the Board held on 11 December 2018.

Having been informed that the transfer of Lochalsh Leisure had been deferred temporarily while some upgrading works took place, the Board otherwise NOTED the position.

GOVERNANCE

6. Board/Committee Appointments

i.       High Life Highland Board

The Board NOTED that, following the resignations/retirements of                   Directors, the Highland Council, at its meeting on 7 March 2019, appointed Michael Golding and John Murray as Independent Directors of High Life Highland with effect from the AGM.  

ii. Finance and Audit Committee

The Board APPOINTED Michael Golding, Ella MacRae and Ian Ross to the Finance and Audit Committee.
iii. Nominations Committee 

The Board APPOINTED Tracy Ligema as the Independent Director on the Nominations Committee.
iv. High Life Highland Representatives on Inverness Museum, Gallery and Library Working Group 



Following the retiral of Donald Somerville the Board APPOINTED Ian Ross to represent High Life Highland on the Inverness Museum, Gallery and Library Working Group.

v. Length of Term of Office

At its meeting on 20 October 2011 the Board agreed that Directors should, in the first instance, serve on Committees etc for two years.  However, to ensure greater continuity, the Board AGREED that this be extended to 4 years for Independent Directors and, for Council Directors so that it tied in with Local Government elections.  The Board NOTED it would still have the authority to remove/replace a Director on a Committee and/or for individual Directors to resign from a Committee etc at any time.

7. High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C. – Directors     

There had been circulated Report No. HLH1/19 dated 16 February 2019 by the Company Secretary inviting Directors to consider how to proceed with the recruitment/appointment of Directors to the Board of High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C.

The Board:-

i. NOTED that Mr Craig Ewan, Mr David Finlayson, Ms Alison Matheson (Independent Directors) had reached the end of their three year appointment on the Board of High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C.; 

ii. NOTED that the positions of Mr Donald McLachlan, Mr Ken Nicol and Mr Mark Tate (Main Board appointed Directors) had now also reached the end of their three year appointment;

iii. AGREED that, as the independent Directors had indicated that they wished to continue as Directors, they be appointed for a further 3 year term; and

iv. APPOINTED John Murray, Ken Nicol and Mark Tate as main Board Directors to the High Life Highland (Trading). 
QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE

8. Finance Report                                                                                     
There had been circulated Report No. HLH2/19 dated 8 March 2019 by the Chief Executive providing an update on the financial performance of High Life Highland for the period ending 31 January 2019.
In addition to the report Directors were also informed of issues encountered with the Charity’s bank in relation to online payments to join the High Life Scheme.  Investigations were continuing as to how best to resolve these issues but, if necessary, it was proposed to use the account set up for donations to facilitate online payments with monies being redirected accordingly.
During discussion Directors made the following comments:-

· the Finance Manager was congratulated on the excellent financial management of the budget, resulting in a projected positive variance at the year end of £87k;
· confirmation was sought, and received, that the reprofiling of budgets was now improved reflecting the increase in costs and income, although it remains an ongoing process;

· clarification was sought, and received, as to the reasons for variance recorded in relation to Music Tuition; and
· in relation to the Workplace Car Parking Levy (WPL) it was pointed out that Inverness Leisure had a considerable number of car parking spaces.  It would be difficult to determine how many were allocated to staff, given that it was also open to the public, but it was important to bear this in mind in the event Highland Council decided to introduce a WPL.
The Board NOTED:-

i. the current financial position of High Life Highland as detailed in Appendix A of the report;
ii. the financial results for the 10 months to January 2019 reported a positive variance to budget of £70K;
iii. the projected final out-turn for the year was a surplus to budget of £87K;
iv. there had been no breach of internal controls during financial year 2018/19;
v. the update on the proposed workplace car parking levy;  
vi. the update on the staff pay award; 
vii. the award of contracts as detailed in paragraph 7.1 of the report;
and AGREED:-

viii. if necessary, for the donations account to be used to facilitate online payments for the High Life Scheme.

STRATEGY

9. Performance Report                                                                             
There had been circulated Report No. HLH3/19 dated 27 February 2019 by the Chief Executive presenting performance information for the period October to December 2018. 
In relation to the one year arrangement agreed by the Highland Council in November 2018 with Macdonald Aviemore Highland Resort to provide public swimming through the HLH leisure access scheme, it was hoped in 2019 a swifter conclusion could be reached.  Ideally, if capital was available the Council has intimated that it would consider building a swimming pool for the local area. 
Turning to other areas of performance, the exceptional result of the annual national survey of customers accessing archive services was warmly welcomed.  Concern was however expressed that the increase in High Life Highland membership charges could impact on cancellation rates and careful monitoring should continue.

At this juncture, congratulations were extended to Sandra MacLean, the former Fort William Librarian who had received a Police Bravery Award for her actions following an incident when a man entered the library with a firearm.
The Board:-

i. AGREED that the overall health check on the Company for the period was assessed as green; 
ii. NOTED that the delivery of the business plan was assessed as green; and
iii. NOTED the information provided on the performance indicator for more detailed consideration.
10. Human Resources




 

There had been circulated Report No. HLH4/19 dated 8 March 2019 by the Chief Executive providing an update on Human Resources activity for the period October to December 2018 which included information relating to absence, disciplinary and grievance issues during this period.  
Examples were also provided on how HLH was actively focusing on the health and wellbeing of staff.   This included the development of a webpage providing access to work-related information; a month long step challenge; and the launch of a 10% staff discount on highlife membership.  A Health and Wellbeing Week was also to be held from 13-19 May and this would include staff voluntarily offering colleagues health and wellbeing related activities/sessions. 

During discussion Directors made the following comments:-

· while welcoming the low percentage absence figures, a general indication was sought, and received, as to how this related in terms of staff numbers,  In addition, it would be useful for Directors to see absence rates compared to other similar organisations and the Highland Council.  In this regard, it would also be beneficial to use this method to report the statistics provided in relation to staff turnover;

· information was sought, and received, as to how long employees received full pay.  Given the nature of the organisation and the number of younger employees it was suggested that absence rates should be relatively low.  In reply, Directors were assured of the measures taken to support employees to return to work;
· confirmation was sought, and provided, that employees were able, where possible, to work from home.  This flexible approach to working was welcomed by Directors;

· often the longer employees were off work the more stressful it became and the importance of recognising and supporting employees with their return was acknowledged; 
· in response to a query it was confirmed staff were able to participate in the Cycle to Work scheme as and when it was available;

· the sessions run by staff during the Health and Wellbeing Week were commended.  Not only did this offer an opportunity for staff to showcase their talents but demonstrated the person-centred approach of HLH, something which other organisations should adopt; and

· confirmation was sought, and provided, that exit interviews took place in HLH.
The Board NOTED:-

i. the content of the quarterly HR report including the update on the staffing establishment; 
ii. the outcomes of the short-term working group looking at staff health and wellbeing to date; 
iii. the timings and process for this year’s staff survey;
and AGREED:-

iv. that absence rates and staff turnover benchmarked against comparators be reported to the next Board meeting;
STRATEGY

11. 2019/20 Budget Approval







There had been circulated Report No. HLH5/19 dated 8 March 2019 by the Chief Executive providing a summary of the operating budget for 2019/20, together with details of planned savings measures. In amplification of the report, the Chief Executive gave a presentation providing additional detail of income generation, saving measures and those changes which had taken place since Directors had last met.
During discussion Directors made the following comments:-

· clarification was sought, and provided, regarding how and where HLH could control healthy eating in relation to the contents of vending machines located within their facilities;
· in recognition that there were some children who sought shelter in libraries, the summer activities programme and the joint “holiday provision” initiative to be run in Alness were welcomed;
· methods to encourage donations were suggested, bearing in mind HLH’s charitable status;
· it was questioned how income could be increased if, at the same time, there was to be a reduction in the budget for Outdoor Equipment and Training.  In response, Directors were assured that this did not relate to the Glenfinnan and Torrin Outdoor Centres where, it was hoped, to promote them as accommodation;
· in response to a question, it was confirmed that there was only one saving proposal which was non-recurring;
· there was an indication from Highland Council of longer term budget planning in the future, a move which was to be welcomed;
· with the change of senior management and Elected Members in the Council and the consequential loss of corporate memory, a planned meeting to re-establish a common understanding of the “rules of engagement” was welcomed but Directors were keen for it  to take place as soon as possible.  The move by Highland Council to propose increases in HLH charges had been inappropriate and could not set a precedent.  Highland Council needed to understand HLH’s independent position and that it should not interfere with what was an effective and efficient model of delivering services;
· there was a danger that if HLH managed to mitigate the impact of the increase in the cost of High Life membership that, in future years,  it would be asked to increase charges again;
· there could be financial penalties if Highland Council interfered with the charity and it was for HLH to decide how their budget was to be met; and
· the budget going forward was very tight and would take a lot of effort to meet.  
The Board AGREED:-
i. the operating budget for 2019/20 as summarised in Appendix A of the report; and
ii. that the Chairman write to the Leader of Highland Council emphasising the Board’s concerns and stressing the importance of having a meeting as soon as possible to reiterate High Life Highland’s independent position and the rules of engagement agreed when High Life Highland’s Service Delivery Contract was established.
12. Strategic Plans


                           

            
There had been circulated Report No. HLH6/19 dated 1 March 2019 by the Chief Executive presenting a summary of the three Strategic Plans that would support the delivery of the Business Objectives and priority growth areas within the High Life Highland Business Plan for 2019 to 2024.

The Board NOTED the summary.

13. Chair/Chief Executive’s Updates

There had been circulated Report No. HLH7/19 dated 8 March 2019 by the Chief Executive providing information to Directors and the opportunity for them to discuss issues affecting HLH and its work at an early stage.
In addition to those contained in his report, the Chief Executive informed Directors that Argyll and Bute, Moray, Orkney and Western Isles had all adopted their interpretation of the High life scheme.  As a result the following week, together with HLH, all these areas would accept each other’s cards.  There would be minimal cost implications and it was a good promotional tool, particularly for students.  
The Board otherwise NOTED the updates.

The Board AGREED to resolve that the following items be restricted to Directors and representatives from HLH and the Company Secretary’s office
                           


8. Caithness Horizons

Declaration of Interests:

Mr Andrew Jarvie declared a non financial interest in this item as he was a member of a political party which had donated items to Caithness Horizons but concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in the discussion.
Mr Ken Nicol also declared a non financial interest as he had previously been involved in an organisation which had funded Caithness Horizons but concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in the discussion.
There had been circulated Report No. HLH8/19 dated 12 March 2019 by the Chief Executive. 
Following discussion, the Board AGREED the recommendations.

9. Chief Executive Recruitment

There had been circulated Report No. HLH9/19 dated 12 March 2019 by the Chairman. 
The Board AGREED the recommendations and, in relation to the membership of the reference group, appointed the following:-

Independent Directors
Ms Tracey Ligema, Mr Donald McLachlan, Mr Ian Ross and Mr Mark Tate

Council Directors
Following a vote, Mr Andrew Jarvie and Ms Linda Munro
       The meeting ended at 5.00 p.m.
High Life Highland is a company limited by guarantee registered in Scotland No. SC407011 and is a registered Scottish charity No. SC042593. Registered office 12/13 Ardross Street, Inverness IV3 5NS.

